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Dear Permittees and Interested Public: 

TAKE PRIDE• 
INAMIERICA 

The purpose oft.his letter is to inform you that between now and September 30, 2008, the Mount 
Lewis Field Office (MLFO) will be working with you to take the appropriate actions required to 
fully process the grazing permit and subsequently renew the term grazing permit associated with 
the Roberts Mountain allotment. To date, the term permit associated with this allotment has 
either been issued or renewed under the various Congressional Omnibus Appropriations bills 
from 1999 to present, or are due to expire before September 30th

, 2009. 

The term "fully processed" has been defined through Bureau of Land Management (BLM) 
policy as completing adequate environmental impact analysis and appropriate consultation in 
accordance with the Endangered Species Act. As a result of several decisions issued by the 
Office of Hearings and Appeals, the BLM issued considerable guidance in 1999 and 2000, which 
established policy and processes for renewing grazing pennits and leases. At the same time, a 
spike in permit/lease expirations in 1999 and 2000 occurred, which resulted in a backlog of 
expired permits that needed to have these processes completed. The guidance for renewing 
permits has been strongly linked to completing evaluations of land health standards. Since 1999, 
in order to avoid disruption to livestock grazing operations dependent on public land permits, 
Congress legislated means to continue authorizing livestock grazing while BLM was processing 
permit renewals. 

The Washington Office of the BLM issued policy in 2003 that requires states to fully proce{~fill. -, . 
permits previously renewed wider the congressional appropriation authority as well as those due ~ 

to expire between now and the end of :fiscal year (September) 2009. This policy further states 
that by the end of fiscal year 2009, all permits should be fully processed in the year they expire. 

As indicated in a letter we issued to you on June 16, 2006, the MLFO, with concurrence from the 
BLM Nevada State Office, developed a primary strategy for achieving the goal of fully 
processing grazing permits by the end of fiscal year 2009. Although there are a number of 
approaches that can be used to fully process and renew grazing permits, we believe the most 
practical approach for the MLFO is to pursue the concept of developing and implementing 
grazing management systems along with terms and conditions that address the current resource 
concerns and/or issues that are present for the allotment. The MLFO will be working closely 
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with the permittee and the interested public to develop grazing management with permit terms 
and conditions that will make progress towards or will be consistent with allotment-specific 
allotment management objectives along with the Standards and Guidelines for Rangeland Health. 
Other approaches such as completing formal rangeland health evaluations and issuing multiple 
use decisions may be a selected course of action in certain situations. 

The process that will be used to develop grazing management systems that address resource 
concerns brought forward through analysis of monitoring data, comply with the National 
Environmental Policy Act (NEPA), complete Section 7 consultation as needed and ultimately 
issue decisions both implementing the grazing management system and issuing a new 10 year 
permit would be as follows. To initiate the permit renewal process, the MLFO will be 
supplementing existing data with new data to be collected this year. During the 2008 field 
season, the MLFO Renewable Resources staff will begin vegetation monitoring work throughout 
the Roberts Mountain allotment. Vegetation monitoring will focus on upland and riparian areas. 
The purpose for monitoring is to assess rangeland health conditions for the purpose of renewing 
ten-year grazing permits. 

Begin.rung in mid-April, existing Key Management Areas (KMAs) will be evaluated, and new 
KMAs will be established, if needed. Cover, frequency/trend, and utilization will then be 
collected on these sites through the summer and into fall. Starting July 1 '1, riparian areas will be 
monitored for Properly Functioning Condition (PFC) and utilization. A monitoring schedule has 
not been compiled at this time but will be developed as the season progresses. 

The second step in the process will be to compile the monitoring data collected, assess the 
existing status of the allotment, and determine any issues that need to be addressed in order to 
show progress towards attaining allotment specific objectives and the Standards for Rangeland 
Health. An interdisciplinary team will compile the data acquired through monitoring efforts and 
utilize the information to aid in determining if changes in grazing management are necessary 
prior to the renewal of the ten-year permit. If monitoring information indicates that changes are 
necessary to meet resource management plan objectives, allotment specific objectives or in order 
to be consistent with Resource Advisory Council (RAC) standards for rangeland health and 
conform to the guidelines, we will explore management alternatives in collaboration with 
permittees and the interested public that will ensure progress is made towards the standards and 
conform with the guidelines. In some cases, monitoring information may indicate that no change 
in existing management in all or part of an allotment will be necessary. 

The next step of the process is to schedule preliminary meetings with the permittee to discuss the 
issues and concerns brought forward through the assessment of the monitoring data. At this 
time, the MLFO, in conjunction with the permittee, will discuss alternatives for grazing 
management systems that would address these issues and concerns. The MLFO will then issue 
an Environmental Assessment (EA) with the supporting monitoring report which will bring 
forward any resource issues that need to be addressed with changes in livestock management. 
These documents will be sent out to the pennittees and interested public for review and 
comment. During this time, it is anticipated that additional alternatives to the Proposed Action 
of the EA will be brought forward . This step complies with the consultation, cooperation, and 
coordination requirements in the grazing regulations (43 CFR 4130.2(b)) and is part of the 



scoping step in NEPA. Following the comment period, comments will be considered and 
incorporated as appropriate into the NEPA analysis. Any reasonable alternatives that are 
brought forward to the MLFO during the given timeframe will be incorporated into a final EA. 
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The final steps of the permit renewal process are the decision processes. First, the Proposed 
Grazing Decision, which will implement the desired alternative analyzed through the EA and 
renew a fully processed grazing permit for the permittee will be issued. If listed species and/or 
designated critical habitat under the Endangered Species Act are present within your allotment, 
completing the required Section 7 consultation with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service will be an 
added step in this process. The proposed decision will be issued for a 15-day protest period upon 
receipt of the document. If protests are received as a result of the Proposed Grazing Decision, 
the MLFO will carefully review and address such protests and issue a Final Grazing Decision. 
Toe final decision will be issued for a 3 0-day appeal period upon receipt. Pending any appeals 
and petitions for a stay, a term grazing permit would be issued to the permittee following the 
appeal period. 

As I previously mentioned, there are a number of processes that BLM can employ to fully 
process and renew grazing permits. I am confident that the most efficient and effective way to 
proceed is to work cooperatively with the permittee and interested public to identify problems 
where they exist, develop management alternatives and develop management programs that will 
not only result in fully processing the term grazing permits, but facilitate the implementation of 
sound management practices on the public lands. 

If you are interested in participating in the monitoring efforts for the Roberts Mountain 
allotment, please contact Tom Darrington (Rangeland Management Specialist) at (775) 635-
4058. It is anticipated that most work days will be at least 10 hours; therefore, you will need to 
provide your own lunches and plenty of drinking water. It is also recommended to have a 4-
wheel drive vehicle to gain access to some of the monitoring areas. 

If you have any questions regarding the permit renewal process that the MLFO will be utilizing 
in order to fully process the term grazing permits associated with the Roberts Mountain 
allotment, please contact either myself at (775) 635-4056 or Michele McDaniel, Supervisory 
Rangeland Management Specialist at (775) 635-4083. 

Fielt:t--J:111'1anager 
Mount Lewis Field Office 

cc: Permittees and Interested Public for Roberts Mountain allotment(s) 



American Horse Protection Assoc. 
American Wildlands, c/o Dan C. Heinz 
Animal Welfare Institute, c/o D.J . Schubert 
BLM, Burns District, c/o Michael T. Green, District Manager 
Carter Cattle Co., c/o Steven Carter 
Center for Biological Diversity, c/o Paul J. Spitler 
Diamond Cattle Co., c/o Martin Etcheverry 
Ely Band of the Shoshone, c/o Jerry Charles, Chairman 
Eureka County Commissioners 
Eureka County Dept. of Natural Resources, c/o Carl Slagowski 
Eureka County Dept. of Natural Resources, c/o Jerry Todd 
Eureka County Dept. of Natural Resources. c/o Jim Baumann 
Eureka County Dept. of Natural Resources, c/o John Overton 
Eureka County Dept. of Natural Resources, c/o Judy Overton 
Eureka County Dept. of Natural Resources, c/o Ken Conley 
Eureka County Dept. of Natural Resources, c/o Leo Damele 
Eureka Livestock 
Friends of Nevada Wilderness, c/o Pat Dingle 
Friends of Nevada Wilderness, c/o Sharron Netherton 
General Moly. Inc, c/o Michael K. Branstetter 
Intermountain Research, c/o Cashion Callaway, General Manager 
Mary Dean and Assoc. , c/o Joan Dance 
N6 Board, c/o Henry Filippini Jr. 
National Mustang Association 
National Wild Turkey Federation, c/o Brett Johnson 
National Wildlife Federation 
Nevada 4-Wheel Drive Assoc., c/o Mickey Goodweiler, President 
Nevada Cattle Assoc. , c/o Executive Director 
Nevada Cattlemens Association, c/o Meghan Wereley 
Nevada Commission for Preservation of Wild Horses, c/o Cathy Barcomb 
Nevada Department of Wildlife, c/o Mike Podbomy 
Nevada Department of Wildlife, c/o Dave Pulliam, Habitat Chief 
Nevada Department of Wildlife Eastern Region, c/o Steve Foree, Supervisory Habitat Biologist 
Nevada Dept of Agriculture, cJo Jim Connelley, State Brand Inspector 
Nevada Wool Growers Assoc. , c/o Stephanie Liecht 
NV Outdoor Recreation Assoc., cJo Charles S. Watson 
Nye County Planning Dept. , c/o Jim Marble 
Placer Dome US, Inc. , c/o Ronald W. Rylander, Environmental Engineer 
Public Resource Assoc. , c/o Susan Lynn 
Resource Concepts Inc., c/o John McLain 
Rocky Mountain Elk Foundation 
Sierra Club 
Sierra Club 
Sierra Club, c/o Ann Kersten 
Sierra Club, c/o Glenn C. Miller 
Sierra Club Toiyabe Chapter. c/o Marjorie Sill 
Sierra Club Toiyabe Chapter, c/o Rose Strickland 
Sierra Pacific Power Co., c/o Carl E. Barnett, Senior Land Use Specialist 
Stale of Nevada, c/o Hon. Jim Gibbons. Governor 
Sustainable Grazing Coalition, c/o Richard A. Orr 
The Mule Deer Foundation 
The Wilderness Society 
Tide Petroleum, c/o Charles Gillespie 
Tribes of Western Shoshone of NV, c/o David Platerio, Western Shoshone Consultant 
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service 
USFS, Humboldt NF, c/o District Ranger 



USFS, Humboldt NF, c/o Forest Supervisor 
Western Watersheds Project, c/o Katie Fite, Biodiversity Director 
Wild Horse Spirit, Ltd, c/o Bobbi Royle 
Wild Horse Wilderness and Wildlife, c/o Craig C. Downer, Ecologist 
Wild Horses Organized Assistance, c/o Dawn Lappin 
Wilderness Impact Research Foundation, c/o Grant Gerber 
Yomba Shoshone Tribe, c/o Teresa M. Beck 
S. B. Anpu 
Joneille Anderson 
Chad and Rosie Bliss 
Grace Bukowski 
Paul Clifford 
Vicki J. Cohen 
John J. Davis Jr. 
Vicki Espil 
C. Wayne Howle 
James Ithurralde 
Cindy MacDonald 
JoeMcGloin 
Mandy McNitt 
Reed Secord 


